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Takeovers Panel rules 
SouthGobi Resources Limited is 
subject to the Codes

On 19 June 2014, the Takeovers and Mergers Panel ruled that 
SouthGobi Resources Limited (SouthGobi) should be considered 
a “public company in Hong Kong” under the Codes and 
therefore the Codes should apply to it. 

The Panel’s decision was based primarily upon the material 
changes in the number of Hong Kong shareholders and the 
extent of share trading in Hong Kong. 

Prior to its secondary listing, SouthGobi sought the Executive’s 
ruling that upon completion of its secondary listing that 
SouthGobi would not be considered a “public company in Hong 
Kong” within the meaning of the Codes and hence the Codes 
would not apply to it. On 28 September 2009, the Executive 
ruled that SouthGobi would not be regarded as a “public 
company in Hong Kong” for the purposes of the Codes (2009 
Ruling). It was expressly stated in the 2009 Ruling that if there 
was a material change to the information provided and/or 
representations made, the Executive should be advised 
immediately so that it could determine whether the 2009 Ruling 
should remain valid. 

The Executive referred this matter to the Panel for its ruling as 
particularly novel, important or difficult points were at issue.  
The Panel’s decision was published on 30 June 2014.  

The full written decision of the Panel can be found in the 
“Regulatory functions – Listing & takeovers – Takeovers & 
Mergers – Decisions & statements - Takeovers and Mergers 
Panel and Takeovers Appeal Committee decisions and 
statements” section of the SFC website.
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An SFC newsletter to help participants in Hong Kong’s financial markets  
better understand the Codes on Takeovers and Mergers and Share Buy-backs



 
All issues of the Takeovers Bulletin are available under  
‘Published resources – Industry-related publications – 
Takeovers Bulletin’ on the SFC website at www.sfc.hk.

Feedback and comments are welcome and can be sent to 
takeoversbulletin@sfc.hk.

If you want to receive the Takeovers Bulletin by email, 
simply subscribe at www.sfc.hk and select Takeovers 
Bulletin. 

Dual Filing Update, Enforcement Reporter and Risk-
focused Industry Meeting Series are also available on 
the SFC website.
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The Executive has up-dated the secondary listed companies webpage on 20 June 2014 to reflect the Panel’s ruling.  SBI Holdings, 
Inc. has also been removed from the list of secondary listed companies that are not subject to the Codes following the withdrawal 
of the listing of its HDRs with effect from 25 June 2014.  The updated page can be found in the now renamed “Regulatory functions 
– Listing & takeovers – Takeovers & Mergers – Secondary listed companies” section of the SFC website.
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